

National Park Estate (Southern Region Reservations) Bill 2000

Contents

			Page	
Part 1	Preliminary			
	1	Name of Act	2	
	3	Commencement Definitions	2 2	
Part 2	Land transfers to national park estate			
	4	Revocation of dedication of certain lands as State forest	_	
	5	and of reservation of associated flora reserves Reservation or dedication of former State forest as	3	
		national park, nature reserve or state recreation area	3	
	6	Reservation or dedication of Crown lands as national	3	
	7	park, nature reserve or state recreation area Setting apart of areas in State forests as flora reserves	4	
	8	Dedication as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act		
		1989 of certain former State forests, Crown land and other land	4	

National Park Estate (Southern Region Reservations) Bill 2000

Contents

			Page
	9 10	Vesting in NPW Minister of certain former State forests Adjustment of description of land transferred to national	5
		park estate	5
	11	Changes within national park estate	7
	12	Land transfers—ancillary and special provisions	7
Part 3 M	lisc	cellaneous	
	13	Act to bind Crown	8
	14	Regulations	8
	15	Amendment of other Acts	8
Schedules			
0011044100	1	State forest reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve	9
	2	Crown lands reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve	30
	3	Parts of State forests set apart as flora reserves under Forestry Act 1916	59
	4	State forests and other land dedicated as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989	61
	5	State forests vested in NPW Minister	66
	6	Changes within national park estate	67
	7	Land transfers—ancillary and special provisions	69
	8	Amendment of other Acts	78

I certify that this Public Bill, which originated in the Legislative Assembly, has finally passed the Legislative Council and the Legislative Assembly of New South Wales.

Clerk of the Legislative Assembly. Legislative Assembly, Sydney, , 2000



New South Wales

National Park Estate (Southern Region Reservations) Bill 2000

Act No , 2000

An Act to transfer certain State forest and other Crown lands in the Southern region of the State to the national park estate, and for other purposes.

I have examined this Bill, and find it to correspond in all respects with the Bill as finally passed by both Houses.

Chairman of Committees of the Legislative Assembly.

Preliminary

The Legislature of New South Wales enacts:

Part 1 Preliminary

1 Name of Act

This Act is the *National Park Estate* (Southern Region Reservations) *Act* 2000.

2 Commencement

This Act commences on 1 January 2001, unless commenced sooner by proclamation.

3 Definitions

In this Act:

Crown land means Crown land within the meaning of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*.

national park estate means:

- (a) land declared as a wilderness area under the *Wilderness Act* 1987 or the *National Parks and Wildlife Act* 1974, or
- (b) land reserved or dedicated under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, or
- (c) land dedicated or set apart as a flora reserve under the *Forestry Act 1916*, or
- (d) land dedicated or reserved for a similar public purpose under the *Crown Lands Act 1989*, or
- (e) land vested in the Minister administering the *National Parks* and *Wildlife Act 1974* for the purposes of Part 11 of that Act.

State forest means land dedicated under the *Forestry Act 1916* (or under the former *Forestry Act 1909*) as a State forest, being a dedication that is in force.

Part 2 Land transfers to national park estate

4 Revocation of dedication of certain lands as State forest and of reservation of associated flora reserves

- (1) The dedication as State forest of the following lands is revoked:
 - (a) lands described in Schedule 1,
 - (b) lands described in Part 1 of Schedule 4,
 - (c) lands described in Schedule 5.
- (2) Any notices under section 25A of the *Forestry Act 1916* that set apart, as flora reserves, areas of State forests whose dedication is revoked by subsection (1) are also revoked by this Act, but only to the extent to which they relate to flora reserves situated (or partly situated) within the lands referred to in that subsection.
- (3) Any notifications under section 19A of the *Forestry Act 1916* that declare, as national forests, areas of State forests whose dedication is revoked by subsection (1) are also revoked by this Act, but only to the extent to which they relate to national forests or parts of national forests situated within the lands referred to in that subsection.

5 Reservation or dedication of former State forest as national park, nature reserve or state recreation area

- (1) The lands described in Schedule 1 are reserved or dedicated under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* as, or as part of, the following (as indicated in that Schedule):
 - (a) national parks,
 - (b) nature reserves,
 - (c) state recreation areas.
- (2) This section does not apply to any land described in Schedule 1 that is also described in Schedule 5.

6 Reservation or dedication of Crown lands as national park, nature reserve or state recreation area

- (1) The lands described in Schedule 2 are reserved or dedicated under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* as, or as part of, the following (as indicated in that Schedule):
 - (a) national parks,

Part 2

- (b) nature reserves,
- (c) state recreation areas.
- (2) Any timber reserves (within the meaning of the *Forestry Act 1916*) with respect to land referred to in subsection (1) are revoked by this Act, but only to the extent to which they relate to timber reserves or parts of timber reserves situated within those lands.
- (3) Subsection (1) does not apply to any land described in Schedule 2 that is also described in Schedule 5.

7 Setting apart of areas in State forests as flora reserves

The lands described in Schedule 3 that are within State forests are set apart as, or as part of, flora reserves under the *Forestry Act 1916* (as indicated in that Schedule).

8 Dedication as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989 of certain former State forests, Crown land and other land

- (1) The lands described in Schedule 4 are taken to be lands dedicated under the *Crown Lands Act 1989* for the purposes of public recreation, conservation and mineral and petroleum exploration.
- (2) The *Crown Lands Act 1989* applies to and in respect of the lands described in Schedule 4, except as provided by this Act.
- (3) A reserve trust is established under the name of the National Parks and Wildlife Reserve Trust. The reserve trust is appointed as trustee of the reserve consisting of all the land described in Schedule 4.
- (4) The Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife is appointed to manage the affairs of the reserve trust.
- (5) Nothing in this section prevents any land described in Schedule 4 from being reserved, dedicated or acquired under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*.
- (6) Any timber reserves (within the meaning of the *Forestry Act 1916*) with respect to land described in Schedule 4 are revoked by this Act, but only to the extent to which they relate to timber reserves or parts of timber reserves situated within those lands.

9 Vesting in NPW Minister of certain former State forests

- (1) The lands described in Schedule 5 vest in the Minister administering the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* on behalf of the Crown for the purposes of Part 11 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* for an estate in fee simple, freed and discharged from:
 - (a) all trusts, obligations, estates, interests, rights of way or other easements, and
 - (b) any dedication, reservation, Crown grant or vesting to which the lands were subject, and any such dedication, reservation, grant or vesting is revoked by the operation of this section.
- (2) Despite subsection (1), the lands described in Schedule 5 are not freed and discharged from any perpetual lease, special lease or term lease within the meaning of the *Crown Lands (Continued Tenures) Act 1989* (or from rights or interests arising under an incomplete purchase within the meaning of that Act) to which the lands were subject immediately before their vesting under this section.

10 Adjustment of description of land transferred to national park estate

- (1) The description of any land in Schedules 1–6 may be adjusted in accordance with this section.
- (2) A description of land may be adjusted from time to time:
 - (a) to alter the boundaries of the land for the purposes of the effective management of national park estate land and State forest land, including adjustments to enable boundaries to follow distinctive land features, to provide access to land or to rationalise the boundaries of similar areas of land, or
 - (b) to adjust the boundary of any land adjoining a public road, including adjustments to enable the boundary to follow the formed path of the road or to provide an appropriate set back from the carriageway of the road, or
 - (c) to include, remove or change a description of any easement or restriction to which the land is subject.
- (3) An adjustment of the description of land is to be made by the Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife by a notice published in the Gazette that amends Schedules 1–6.

- (4) A notice under this section may only be published with the approval of:
 - (a) the Minister administering the *National Parks and Wildlife Act* 1974, and
 - (b) the Minister administering the Forestry Act 1916, and
 - (c) to the extent that the notice applies to any Crown land—the Minister administering the *Crown Lands Act 1989*, and
 - (d) to the extent that the notice applies to a classified road—the Minister administering the provisions of the *Roads Act 1993* relating to classified roads.
- (5) The Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife is required to certify in any notice under this section that the adjustments effected by the notice will not result in any significant reduction in the size or value of national park estate land or State forest land.
- (6) An adjustment of the description of land may only be made before:
 - (a) 31 March 2001, except as provided by paragraph (b), or
 - (b) 31 December 2005, in the case of any adjustment of the boundary of land adjoining a public road or of the description of any land in or to be included in Schedule 5.
- (7) If any of the land described in Schedules 1–6 on the commencement of those Schedules is not included in the adjusted description of the land, the land that is not so included is taken never to have been subject to or affected by this Act or the relevant Schedule (except as provided by subsection (9)).
- (8) If land included in the adjusted description of the land includes any land not described in Schedules 1–6 on the commencement of those Schedules, the land concerned is taken to have been subject to this Act and the relevant Schedule on the commencement of this Act.
- (9) The Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife may, in a notice published under this section for the purpose of adjusting the boundary of land adjoining a public road, declare that:
 - (a) any such land (described in the notice) is part of that public road and, accordingly, is vested in the roads authority for that public road under the *Roads Act 1993* or is Crown land, and

(b) any such land (described in the notice) ceases to be part of that public road and, accordingly, is divested from the relevant roads authority or from the Crown and becomes part of the land subject to the relevant provisions of this Act applicable to the Schedule to this Act in which the land is included.

A declaration under this subsection has effect according to its tenor, despite anything to the contrary in the *Roads Act 1993*.

- (10) For the purposes of this section:
 - (a) *public road* or *classified road* means a public road or classified road, respectively, within the meaning of the *Roads Act 1993*, and
 - (b) land *adjoining* a public road includes land in the vicinity of a public road.

11 Changes within national park estate

- (1) The reservation or dedication under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* as national park or nature reserve of the land described in Part 1 of Schedule 6 is revoked and the land is reserved under that Act as part of Gulaga National Park.
- (2) The reservation under the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* of land as Burrinjuck State Recreation Area is revoked and:
 - (a) that part of that land that is described in Part 2 of Schedule 6 is dedicated as part of Burrinjuck Nature Reserve under that Act, and
 - (b) the balance of that land is Crown land dedicated for the purposes of public recreation under Part 5 of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*.

12 Land transfers—ancillary and special provisions

Schedule 7 has effect.

Part 3

Part 3 Miscellaneous

13 Act to bind Crown

This Act binds the Crown in right of New South Wales and, in so far as the legislative power of the Parliament of New South Wales permits, the Crown in all its other capacities.

14 Regulations

- (1) The Governor may make regulations, not inconsistent with this Act, for or with respect to any matter that by this Act is required or permitted to be prescribed or that is necessary or convenient to be prescribed for carrying out or giving effect to this Act.
- (2) The regulations may contain provisions of a savings or transitional nature consequent on the enactment of this Act.
- (3) Any such provision may, if the regulations so provide, take effect from the commencement of this Act or a later date.
- (4) To the extent to which any such provision takes effect from a date that is earlier than the date of its publication in the Gazette, the provision does not operate so as:
 - (a) to affect, in a manner prejudicial to any person (other than the State or an authority of the State), the rights of that person existing before the date of its publication, or
 - (b) to impose liabilities on any person (other than the State or an authority of the State) in respect of anything done or omitted to be done before the date of its publication.

15 Amendment of other Acts

- (1) The Acts specified in Schedule 8 are amended in the manner set out in that Schedule.
- (2) The inclusion of Gulaga National Park in Schedule 14 to the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* by this Act is taken to have been made in accordance with the procedures provided in Division 7 of Part 4A of that Act.

Schedule 1 State forest reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve

(Sections 4 and 5)

1 Bangadilly National Park

Bangadilly State Forest No 881

An area of about 645 hectares, being Bangadilly State Forest No 881, dedicated 23 July 1943, and No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 4 December 1959, in the Parish of Bangadilly, County of Camden, and being the land designated as 160–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00075 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

2 Benambra National Park

Benambra State Forest No 667

An area of about 1,399 hectares, being Benambra State Forest No 667, dedicated 9 August 1918, in the Parishes of Mountain Creek and Woomargama, County of Goulburn, and being the land designated as 172–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00001 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

3 Bimberamala National Park

(1) Part Currowan State Forest No 820

An area of about 830 hectares, being the part of Currowan State Forest No 820, Nos 3 and 7 Extensions dedicated 30 August 1963 and 16 September 1977 respectively, in the Parishes of Currock and Currowan, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 161–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00093 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Page 9

(2) Part Yadboro State Forest No 974

An area of about 2,555 hectares, being the part of Yadboro State Forest No 974, dedicated 6 April 1962, and the part of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 26 August 1977, in the Parishes of Currock and Mogood, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 161–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00093 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(3) Part Clyde State Forest No 835

An area of about 798 hectares, being the part of Clyde State Forest No 835, dedicated 19 December 1930, and the part of No 2 Extension thereto dedicated 16 September 1977, in the Parish of Mogood, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 161–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00093 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(4) Part Shallow Crossing State Forest No 836

An area of about 275 hectares, being the part of Shallow Crossing State Forest No 836, dedicated 19 December 1930, and the parts of No 2 Extension thereto dedicated 16 September 1977, in the Parishes of Currock and Mogood, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 161–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00093 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

4 Bogandyera Nature Reserve

(1) Ournie State Forest No 402

An area of about 2,223 hectares, being the balance of Ournie State Forest No 402, dedicated 27 April 1917, and Nos 1, 2 and 3 Extensions thereto dedicated 9 April 1926, 29 March 1935 and 27 April 1984 respectively, in the Parishes of Bogandyera, Munderoo, Ournie and Welaregang, County of Selwyn, and being the land designated as 822–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00012 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(2) Part Mannus State Forest No 795

An area of about 1,028 hectares, being Mannus State Forest No 795, No 3 Extension, dedicated 5 October 1934, in the Parishes of Mannus and Tumbarumba, County of Selwyn, and being the land designated as 822–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00011 and Misc R 00012 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

5 Addition to Budawang National Park

Part Currowan State Forest No 820

An area of about 55 hectares, being the part of Currowan State Forest No 820, No 3 Extension dedicated 30 August 1963, in the Parish of Murrengenburg, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 45–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00064 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

6 Addition to Budderoo National Park

Part Yarrawa State Forest No 878

An area of about 613 hectares, being the parts of Yarrawa State Forest No 878, dedicated 26 February 1943, and the part of No 1 Extension thereto, dedicated 11 November 1949, in the Parish of Yarrawa, County of Camden, and being the land designated as 69–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00078 and Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

7 Clarkes Hill Nature Reserve

Clarkes Hill State Forest No 557

An area of about 2,062 hectares, being the balance of Clarkes Hill State Forest No 557, dedicated 14 September 1917, and Nos 1 and 2 Extensions thereto dedicated 6 July 1934 and 15 November 1974 respectively, in the Parishes of Hay and Maragle, County of Selwyn, and being the land designated as 826–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00017 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Page 11

8 Clyde River National Park

Part Benandarah State Forest No 838

An area of about 1,091 hectares, being the whole or the part of the extensions to Benandarah State Forest No 838 listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parish of East Nelligen, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 163–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 3 (29 December 1967) No 5 (27 June 1975)

9 Colymea State Recreation Area

Colymea State Forest No 426

An area of about 1,674 hectares, being Colymea State Forest No 426, dedicated 20 April 1917, in the Parishes of Buangla and Yerriyong, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 641–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00081 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

10 Addition to Conjola National Park

Conjola State Forest No 863

An area of about 7,297 hectares, being the balance of Conjola State Forest No 863, dedicated 28 October 1938, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Conjola, Cudmirrah and Farnham, County of St Vincent, exclusive of the land within Lot 2 in Deposited Plan 1001984, and being the land designated as 85–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00082 and Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

Schedule 1

The Extensions are:

No 1 (6 January 1956)

No 2 (24 May 1957)

No 3 (9 May 1969)

No 4 (21 March 1975)

No 5 (17 October 1975)

No 6 (6 January 1989)

No 7 (2 June 1989)

No 8 (15 December 1989)

11 Coornartha Nature Reserve

Glen Fergus State Forest No 569

An area of about 1,179 hectares, being the balance of Glen Fergus State Forest No 569, dedicated 5 October 1917, in the Parish of Numeralla, County of Beresford, and being the land designated as 856–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00047 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

12 Courabyra Nature Reserve

Part Mannus State Forest No 795

An area of about 206 hectares, being Mannus State Forest No 795, No 8 Extension, dedicated 30 December 1983, in the Parish of Mate, County of Selwyn, and the Parish of Courabyra, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 827–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00011 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

13 Additions to Deua National Park

(1) Bendoura State Forest No 145

An area of about 973 hectares, being the balance of Bendoura State Forest No 145, dedicated 4 November 1914, and No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 15 July 1983, in the Parishes of Bendoura and Tallaganda, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 47–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00055 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(2) Part Berlang State Forest No 565

An area of about 1,281 hectares, being the parts of Berlang State Forest No 565, dedicated 5 October 1917, and the part of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 15 July 1983, in the Parish of Tallaganda, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 47–04 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00055 and Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(3) Part Tallaganda State Forest No 577

An area of about 2,973 hectares, being the parts of Tallaganda State Forest No 577, No 19 Extension dedicated 31 October 1980, in the Parishes of Currambene, Jilliga and Shoalhaven, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 47-06 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00052 and Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(4) Badja State Forest No 567

An area of about 6,422 hectares, being Badja State Forest No 567, dedicated 5 October 1917, and the whole or the parts of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Big Badja and Good Good, County of Beresford, and the Parish of Badja, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 47–05 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00052, Misc R 00053 and Misc R 00054 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (26 June 1925)

No 2 (20 November 1925)

No 4 (9 April 1926)

No 5 (18 February 1927)

No 6 (23 May 1930)

No 7 (27 July 1956)

No 9 (29 July 1977)

No 10 (2 April 1982)

No 13 (30 March 1990)

(5) Part Dampier State Forest No 926

An area of about 16,582 hectares, being the parts of Dampier State Forest No 926, dedicated 20 July 1951, and the parts of No 4 Extension thereto dedicated 15 February 1980, in the Parishes of Belowra, Bergalia, Bumbo, Bumbo West, Burra, Coondella, Gulph, Jillaga and Wamban, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 47–07 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00060, Misc R 00061, Misc R 00067 and Misc R 00068 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(6) Part Moruya State Forest No 139

An area of about 1,647 hectares, being the part of Moruya State Forest No 139, dedicated 4 November 1914, and the part of No 5 Extension thereto, dedicated 31 August 1979, in the Parish of Bergalia, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 47–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00068 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(7) Mungerarie State Forest No 136

An area of about 2,268 hectares, being the balance of Mungerarie State Forest No 136, dedicated 4 November 1914, and Nos 1, 2 and 3 Extensions thereto dedicated 14 September 1917, 9 March 1923 and 8 June 1979, respectively, in the Parish of Burra, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 47–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00067 and Misc R 00068 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

14 Ellerslie Nature Reserve

Ellerslie State Forest No 945

An area of about 911 hectares, being Ellerslie State Forest No 945, dedicated 20 May 1955, in the Parish of Blanch, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 828–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00009 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

15 Addition to Eurobodalla National Park

Part Bodalla State Forest No 606

An area of about 75 hectares, being the parts of Bodalla State Forest No 606 No 14 Extension, dedicated 24 October 1958, in the Parish of Bodalla, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 95–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00069 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

16 Gourock National Park

Part Tallaganda State Forest No 577

An area of about 7,852 hectares, being the part of Tallaganda State Forest No 577 No 19 Extension, dedicated 31 October 1980, in the Parishes of Hill and Sherlock, County of Beresford, and the Parishes of Currambene and Jinden, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 164–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00051, Misc R 00052 and Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

17 Gulaga National Park

Part Bodalla State Forest No 606

An area of about 2,850 hectares, being the whole or the part of the extensions to Bodalla State Forest No 606 listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parish of Narooma, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 165–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are:

No 13 (30 August 1957)

No 18 (2 December 1966)

No 24 (11 September 1970)

No 35 (28 August 1987)

18 Ironmungy Nature Reserve

Ironmungie State Forest No 563

An area of about 713 hectares, being the balance of Ironmungie State Forest No 563, dedicated 5 October 1917, in the Parish of Maffra, County of Wellesley, and being the land designated as 829–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00038 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

19 Jerrawangala National Park

Part Yerriyong State Forest No 920

An area of about 3,667 hectares, being the part of Yerriyong State Forest No 920, dedicated 16 March 1951, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Boolijah, Jerrawangala, Tianjara, Wandrawandian and Yerriyong, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 166–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (25 February 1955)

No 2 (7 October 1955)

No 5 (20 September 1974)

No 6 (18 October 1974)

No 7 (12 June 1981)

20 Kooraban National Park

(1) Part Bodalla State Forest No 606

An area of about 11,630 hectares, being the whole or the part of the extensions to Bodalla State Forest No 606 listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Eurobodalla, Narira and Wandella, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 167–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00062 and Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

Dogo 1

The Extensions are:

No 13 (30 August 1957)

No 17 (2 December 1966)

No 21 (1 November 1968)

No 26 (18 April 1975)

No 36 (19 February 1988)

(2) Part Wandella State Forest No 1008

An area of about 2,164 hectares, being the part of Wandella State Forest No 1008, dedicated 20 July 1979, in the Parish of Wadbilliga, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 167–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00061 and Misc R 00062 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

21 Additions to Kosciuszko National Park

(1) Part Mowamba State Forest No 1056

An area of about 331 hectares, being the part of Mowamba State Forest No 1056, dedicated 3 February 1989, in the Parish of Thredbo, County of Wallace, and being the land designated as 18–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00031 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(2) Part Maragle State Forest No 556

An area of about 5,721 hectares, being Maragle State Forest No 556, dedicated 14 September 1917, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest (being No 1 dedicated 30 October 1970 and No 5 dedicated 2 June 1989), in the Parishes of Cowra, Maragle and Nurenmerenmong, County of Selwyn, and being the land designated as 18–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc. R 00017 and Misc R 00018 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(3) Part Bondo State Forest No 967

An area of about 2,936 hectares, being the parts of Bondo State Forest No 967, Nos 4 and 8 Extensions dedicated 30 October 1970 and 17 July 1981, respectively, in the Parishes of Bramina, Cromwell, Garnet and Goobarragandra, County of Buccleuch, and being the land designated as 18–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00024, Misc R 00025 and Misc R 00026 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

22 Livingstone National Park

Part Livingstone State Forest No 401

An area of about 1,919 hectares, being the balance of Livingstone State Forest No 401, dedicated 4 May 1917, and the part of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 13 February 1925, in the Parish of Burrandana, County of Mitchell, and Parish of Livingstone, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 157–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00002 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

23 Meroo National Park

(1) Part Woodburn State Forest No 755

An area of about 2,121 hectares, being the part of Woodburn State Forest No 755, dedicated 5 November 1920, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Ulladulla and Woodburn, County of St Vincent, exclusive of the land within Lots 2 and 5 in Deposited Plan 1011164, and being the land designated as 168–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00089 and Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (18 April 1947)

No 2 (28 January 1977)

No 3 (4 November 1977)

(2) Part Termeil State Forest No 427

An area of about 1,158 hectares, being the balance of Termeil State Forest No 427, dedicated 20 April 1917, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parish of Termeil, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 168–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 1 (8 October 1920) No 3 (18 April 1947)

24 Minjary National Park

Minjary State Forest No 1033

An area of about 1,462 hectares, being Minjary State Forest No 1033, dedicated 25 May 1984, in the Parishes of Califat, Minjary and Tumut, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 158–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00015 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

25 Monga National Park

(1) Part Monga State Forest No 144

An area of about 7,973 hectares, being the part of Monga State Forest No 144, dedicated 4 November 1914, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Araluen, Coghill, Milo, Monga, Murrengenburg and Seymour, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 169–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00064 and Misc R 00065 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (31 August 1923)

No 2 (11 November 1949)

No 3 (29 August 1952)

No 4 (29 August 1952)

No 9 (23 January 1976)

No 10 (29 June 1979)

No 11 (15 June 1984)

(2) Part Buckenbowra State Forest No 1009

An area of about 14,322 hectares, being the part of Buckenbowra State Forest No 1009, dedicated 24 October 1980, in the Parishes of Bolaro, Buckenbowra, Milo, Monga and Murrengenburg, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 169–06 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00064, Misc R 00065 and Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(3) Part Currowan State Forest No 820

An area of about 742 hectares, being the part of Currowan State Forest No 820, dedicated 19 December 1930, and the part of No 8 Extension thereto dedicated 31 August 1979, in the Parish of Murrengenburg, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 169–04 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00064 and Misc R 00065 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(4) Quart Pot State Forest No 921

An area of about 1,633 hectares, being Quart Pot State Forest No 921, dedicated 4 July 1952, and No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 29 June 1979, in the Parishes of Bolaro, Buckenbowra and Milo, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 169–05 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00065 and Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(5) Part Wandera State Forest No 143

An area of about 353 hectares, being the part of Wandera State Forest No 143 No 6 Extension, dedicated 14 September 1979, in the Parish of Buckenbowra, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 169–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

26 Additions to Morton National Park

(1) Part Yadboro State Forest No 974

An area of about 460 hectares, being the parts of Yadboro State Forest No 974, dedicated 6 April 1962, in the Parish of Yadboro, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–08 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00089 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(2) Croobyar State Forest No 769

An area of about 2,947 hectares, being the balance of Croobyar State Forest No 769, dedicated 19 August 1921, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Croobyar, Little Forest, Ulladulla and Woodburn, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00089 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (18 April 1947)

No 2 (14 November 1975)

No 3 (8 October 1976)

No 4 (28 January 1977)

(3) Part Flat Rock State Forest No 834

An area of about 10 hectares, being the part of Flat Rock State Forest No 834 No 1 Extension, dedicated 8 April 1971, in the Parish of Yadboro, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–26 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00089 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(4) Part McDonald State Forest No 425

An area of about 2,731 hectares, being the parts of McDonald State Forest No 425, dedicated 20 April 1917, and the whole or the parts of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Conjola, Cudmirrah, Little Forest and Tianjara, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 1 (18 April 1947) No 3 (16 November 1962) No 4 (17 April 1964)

(5) Part Jerrawangala State Forest No 146

An area of about 1,110 hectares, being the part of Jerrawangala State Forest No 146, dedicated 4 November 1914, and the whole or the parts of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parishes of Cudmirrah and Tianjara, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 2 (12 December 1941) No 3 (9 May 1969)

(6) Part Yerriyong State Forest No 920

An area of about 2,779 hectares, being the parts of Yerriyong State Forest No 920, dedicated 16 March 1951, in the Parishes of Farnham and Tianjara, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–07 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00082 and Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(7) Part Yalwal State Forest No 643

An area of about 412 hectares, being the parts of Yalwal State Forest No 643, dedicated 10 May 1918, and the parts of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 14 October 1949, in the Parish of Buangla, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 22–03 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00080 and Misc R 00081 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

(8) Part Wingello State Forest No 749

An area of about 1,268 hectares, being the whole or the part of the extensions to Wingello State Forest No 749 listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Caoura and Bundanoon, County of Camden, and being the land designated as 22–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00076 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 1 (15 July 1921) No 8 (4 July 1958) No 11 (12 March 1971)

(9) Part Meryla State Forest No 907

An area of about 2,093 hectares, being the parts of Meryla State Forest No 907, dedicated 11 November 1949, and the whole or the parts of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parishes of Meryla and Yarrunga, County of Camden, and being the land designated as 22–06 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00076, Misc R 00077 and Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are: No 4 (13 December 1957) No 7 (12 May 1989)

27 Additions to Murramarang National Park

(1) Part Benandarah State Forest No 838

An area of about 2,348 hectares, being the part of Benandarah State Forest No 838, dedicated 19 December 1930, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parish of Benandarah, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 25–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (18 April 1947)

No 2 (9 May 1958)

No 6 (25 July 1975)

(2) Part Kioloa State Forest No 828

An area of about 7,094 hectares, being the part of Kioloa State Forest No 828, dedicated 19 December 1930, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Kioloa and Termeil, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 25–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00091 and Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (18 April 1947)

No 2 (5 September 1952)

No 3 (24 May 1957)

No 4 (5 April 1963)

No 5 (26 February 1965)

No 6 (18 April 1975)

(3) Part South Brooman State Forest No 830

An area of about 128 hectares, being the part of South Brooman State Forest No 830, dedicated 19 December 1930, in the Parish of Termeil, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 25–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00091 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(4) Part Boyne State Forest No 832

An area of about 47 hectares, being the parts of Boyne State Forest No 832, dedicated 19 December 1930, in the Parishes of Clyde and Kioloa, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 25–03 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00091 and Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

28 Nest Hill Nature Reserve

Pulletop State Forest No 404

An area of about 759 hectares, being the balance of Pulletop State Forest No 404, dedicated 4 May 1917, in the Parish of Pulletop, County of Mitchell, and being the land designated as 842–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00003 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

29 Parma Creek Nature Reserve

Part Yerriyong State Forest No 920

An area of about 205 hectares, being the part of Yerriyong State Forest No 920 No 8 Extension, dedicated 4 February 1983, in the Parishes of Jerrawangala, Tomerong and Wandrawandian, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 867–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

30 Tallaganda National Park

(1) Part Tallaganda State Forest No 577

An area of about 6,341 hectares, being the part of Tallaganda State Forest No 577, dedicated 19 October 1917, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parishes of Butmaroo, Molonglo, Mulloon, Palerang and Thurralilly, County of Murray, and being the northern part of the land designated as 170–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00056 and Misc R 00058 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are: No 12 (30 July 1971) No 26 (22 November 1985)

(2) Part Tallaganda State Forest No 577

An area of about 9,322 hectares, being the parts of Tallaganda State Forest No 577, dedicated 19 October 1917, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parish of Sherlock, County of Beresford, Parishes of Jilliga and Jinden, County of Dampier, and Parishes of Ballallaba, Jinero, Jinjera, Ollalulla and Oronmear, County of Murray, and being the southern part of the land designated as 170–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00049, Misc R 00050 and Misc R 00051 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are: No 10 (26 September 1969) No 16 (23 August 1974) No 19 (31 October 1980)

31 Triplarina Nature Reserve

Part Shoalhaven State Forest No 916

An area of about 163 hectares, being the part of Shoalhaven State Forest No 916, dedicated 7 July 1950, in the Parish of Nowra, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 872–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00080 and Misc R 00081 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

32 Additions to Wadbilliga National Park

(1) Part Wandella State Forest No 1008

An area of about 3,508 hectares, being the part of Wandella State Forest No 1008, dedicated 20 July 1979, in the Parishes of Wadbilliga, Wandella and Yowrie, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 48–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00062 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Page 27

(2) Part Dampier State Forest No 926

An area of about 1,962 hectares, being the part of Dampier State Forest No 926 No 4 Extension dedicated 15 February 1980, in the Parish of Belowra, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 48–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00061 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

(3) Part Badja State Forest No 567

An area of about 3,106 hectares, being the part of Badja State Forest No 567 Nos 1 and 7 Extensions dedicated 26 June 1925 and 27 July 1956, respectively, in the Parishes of Badja and Guinea, County of Dampier, and being the land designated as 48–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00054 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

33 Woomargama National Park

Part Woomargama State Forest No 642

An area of about 23,479 hectares, being the part of Woomargama State Forest No 642, dedicated 14 June 1918, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Currajong, Dora Dora, Hume, Jergyle, Jingellic, Narra Narra Wa, Talmalmo, Vautier and Yarra Yarra, County of Goulburn, and being the land designated as 159–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00004, Misc R 00006 and Misc R 00007 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (15 February 1963)

No 2 (15 March 1985)

No 4 (27 November 1992)

No 5 (27 November 1992)

No 6 (4 December 1992)

Schedule 1

34 Worrigee Nature Reserve

Part Currambene State Forest No 148

An area of about 232 hectares, being the part of Currambene State Forest No 148, dedicated 4 November 1914, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parish of Numbaa, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 877–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00086 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are: No 3 (18 April 1947) No 4 (9 December 1966)

35 Wullwye Nature Reserve

Wullwye State Forest No 564

An area of about 155 hectares, being Wullwye State Forest No 564, dedicated 12 October 1917, in the Parish of Wullwye, County of Wallace, and being the land designated as 844–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00037 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Crown lands reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve

Schedule 2 Crown lands reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve

(Section 6)

1 Araluen Nature Reserve

An area of about 656 hectares, being the land designated as 846–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00055 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

2 Bamarang Nature Reserve

An area of about 231 hectares, being the land designated as 847–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 101 hectares, being the land designated as 847–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00080 and Misc R 00081 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 35 hectares, being the land designated as 847–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

3 Bangadilly National Park

An area of about 813 hectares, being the land designated as 160–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00074 and Misc R 00075 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 688 hectares, being the land designated as 160–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00075 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

4 Barnunj State Recreation Area

An area of about 164 hectares, being the land designated as 640–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

5 Addition to Barren Grounds Nature Reserve

An area of about 6 hectares, being the land designated as 401–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00085 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

6 Barrengarry Nature Reserve

An area of about 21 hectares, being the land designated as 848–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

7 Bee's Nest Nature Reserve

An area of about 576 hectares, being the land designated as 849–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00071 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

8 Additions to Bimberi Nature Reserve

An area of about 1,165 hectares, being the land designated as 563–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00025 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 540 hectares, being the land designated as 563–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00025 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 2,272 hectares, being the land designated as 563–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00025 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Page 31

Crown lands reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve

9 Binjura Nature Reserve

An area of about 113 hectares, being the land designated as 819–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00041 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 244 hectares, being the land designated as 819–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00041 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 362 hectares, being the land designated as 819–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00041 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 51 hectares, being the land designated as 819–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00041 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

10 Black Andrew Nature Reserve

An area of about 1,559 hectares, being the land designated as 820–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00021 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

11 Bobundara Nature Reserve

An area of about 204 hectares, being the land designated as 821–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00037 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

12 Bogandyera Nature Reserve

An area of about 5,335 hectares, being the land designated as 822–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00012 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 173 hectares, being the land designated as 822–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00012 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

13 Additions to Brindabella National Park

An area of about 5,916 hectares, being the land designated as 98–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00023, Misc R 00024 and Misc R 00025 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 94 hectares, being the land designated as 98–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00023 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

14 Brundee Swamp Nature Reserve

An area of about 230 hectares, being the land designated as 851–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00086 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

15 Additions to Budderoo National Park

An area of about 12 hectares, being the land designated as 69–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 11 hectares, being the land designated as 69–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 476 hectares, being the land designated as 69–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 18 hectares, being the land designated as 69–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Crown lands reserved as national park or state recreation area or dedicated as nature reserve

An area of about 13 hectares, being the land designated as 69–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 11 hectares, being the land designated as 69–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 16 hectares, being the land designated as 69–08 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 69–09 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 77 hectares, being the land designated as 69–10 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 22 hectares, being the land designated as 69–11 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

16 Bugong National Park

An area of about 976 hectares, being the land designated as 162–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 46 hectares, being the land designated as 162–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

17 Burnt School Nature Reserve

An area of about 285 hectares, being the land designated as 865–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00051 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

18 Burra Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 202 hectares, being the land designated as 853–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00043 and Misc R 00044 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 68 hectares, being the land designated as 853–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00043 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

19 Additions to Burrinjuck Nature Reserve

An area of about 17 hectares, being the land designated as 560–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00020 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 119 hectares, being the land designated as 560–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00020 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 142 hectares, being the land designated as 560–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00020 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 89 hectares, being the land designated as 560–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00021 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

20 Cambewarra Range Nature Reserve

An area of about 27 hectares, being the land designated as 854–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 22 hectares, being the land designated as 854–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 177 hectares, being the land designated as 854–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 51 hectares, being the land designated as 854–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 273 hectares, being the land designated as 854–08 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 219 hectares, being the land designated as 854–09 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00079 and Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 49 hectares, being the land designated as 854–10 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 192 hectares, being the land designated as 854–11 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 854–12 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 22 hectares, being the land designated as 854–13 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 18 hectares, being the land designated as 854–14 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 11 hectares, being the land designated as 854–15 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 15 hectares, being the land designated as 854–16 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

21 Clarkes Hill Nature Reserve

An area of about 77 hectares, being the land designated as 826–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00017 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

22 Clyde River National Park

An area of about 56 hectares, being the land designated as 163–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 163–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 83 hectares, being the land designated as 163–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 3 hectares, being the land designated as 163–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 16 hectares, being the land designated as 163–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 17 hectares, being the land designated as 163–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 163–08 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

23 Additions to Conjola National Park

An area of about 14 hectares, being the land designated as 85–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 24 hectares, being the land designated as 85–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00083 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 38 hectares, being the land designated as 85–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 31 hectares, being the land designated as 85–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 333 hectares, being the land designated as 85–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

24 Coornartha Nature Reserve

An area of about 5 hectares, being the land designated as 856–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00047 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

25 Corramy State Recreation Area

An area of about 290 hectares, being the land designated as 642–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 566 hectares, being the land designated as 642–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

26 Addition to Cullendulla Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 46 hectares, being the land designated as 805–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

27 Cuumbeun Nature Reserve

An area of about 428 hectares, being the land designated as 857–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00042 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 259 hectares, being the land designated as 857–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00043 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 281 hectares, being the land designated as 857–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00042 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

28 Additions to Deua National Park

An area of about 60 hectares, being the land designated as 47–08 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1,427 hectares, being the land designated as 47–09 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 476 hectares, being the land designated as 47–10 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 33 hectares, being the land designated as 47–11 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 41 hectares, being the land designated as 47–12 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00059 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 48 hectares, being the land designated as 47–13 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 5 hectares, being the land designated as 47–14 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 49 hectares, being the land designated as 47–15 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00066 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 56 hectares, being the land designated as 47–16 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00052 and Misc R 00067 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 47–17 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00052 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 27 hectares, being the land designated as 47–18 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00052 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 209 hectares, being the land designated as 47–19 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00052 and Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 47–21 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1 hectare, being the land designated as 47–23 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00068 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 41 hectares, being the land designated as 47–24 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

29 Downfall Nature Reserve

An area of about 496 hectares, being the land designated as 817–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00010 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

30 Ellerslie Nature Reserve

An area of about 198 hectares, being the land designated as 828–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00009 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 169 hectares, being the land designated as 828–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00009 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

31 Addition to Eurobodalla National Park

An area of about 20 hectares, being the land designated as 95–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00069 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

32 Good Good Nature Reserve

An area of about 20 hectares, being the land designated as 859–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00053 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

33 Gourock National Park

An area of about 13 hectares, being the land designated as 164–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00052 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 13 hectares, being the land designated as 164–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00052 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

34 Gulaga National Park

An area of about 22 hectares, being the land designated as 165–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 165–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

35 Jerralong Nature Reserve

An area of about 341 hectares, being the land designated as 860–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00071 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

36 Jerrawangala National Park

An area of about 346 hectares, being the land designated as 166–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

37 Jingellic Nature Reserve

An area of about 165 hectares, being the land designated as 830–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00008 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 94 hectares, being the land designated as 830–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00008 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1,918 hectares, being the land designated as 830–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00008 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

38 Joadja Nature Reserve

An area of about 832 hectares, being the land designated as 861–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00074 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

39 Kangaroo River Nature Reserve

An area of about 126 hectares, being the land designated as 862–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

40 Kooraban National Park

An area of about 9 hectares, being the land designated as 167–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 167–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00063 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

41 Additions to Kosciuszko National Park

An area of about 273 hectares, being the land designated as 18–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00029 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 305 hectares, being the land designated as 18–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00028 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 7 hectares, being the land designated as 18–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00019 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 6,850 hectares, being the land designated as 18–08 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00034 and Misc R 00035 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 1,372 hectares, being the land designated as 18–09 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00034 and Misc R 00035 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 1,395 hectares, being the land designated as 18–10 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00032 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 107 hectares, being the land designated as 18–11 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00032 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 210 hectares, being the land designated as 18–12 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00031 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 64 hectares, being the land designated as 18–13 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00036 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 63 hectares, being the land designated as 18–14 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00036 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 202 hectares, being the land designated as 18–15 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00026 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 362 hectares, being the land designated as 18–16 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00016 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 147 hectares, being the land designated as 18–17 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00026 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 21 hectares, being the land designated as 18–18 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00027 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 38 hectares, being the land designated as 18–19 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00013 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4,561 hectares, being the land designated as 18–21 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00013 and Misc R 00014 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 95 hectares, being the land designated as 18–22 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00025 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

42 Kybeyan Nature Reserve

An area of about 432 hectares, being the land designated as 782–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00047 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

43 Meringo Nature Reserve

An area of about 49 hectares, being the land designated as 832–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00040 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

44 Meroo National Park

An area of about 238 hectares, being the land designated as 168–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 115 hectares, being the land designated as 168–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 3 hectares, being the land designated as 168–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 7 hectares, being the land designated as 168–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00090 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

45 Merriangaah Nature Reserve

An area of about 685 hectares, being the land designated as 831–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00039 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4,857 hectares, being the land designated as 831–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00039 and Misc R 00040 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 127 hectares, being the land designated as 831–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00039 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

46 Monga National Park

An area of about 119 hectares, being the land designated as 169–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00065 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

47 Additions to Morton National Park

An area of about 853 hectares, being the land designated as 22–09 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00076 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 84 hectares, being the land designated as 22–10 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00077 and Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 22–11 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00078 and Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 166 hectares, being the land designated as 22–12 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 112 hectares, being the land designated as 22–13 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 297 hectares, being the land designated as 22–14 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00076 and Misc R00079 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 31 hectares, being the land designated as 22–15 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00076 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 165 hectares, being the land designated as 22–17 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00070 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 2,694 hectares, being the land designated as 22–18 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00070 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 11 hectares, being the land designated as 22–19 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00071 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 34 hectares, being the land designated as 22–20 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00071 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 22–21 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00072 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 22–22 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00072 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 326 hectares, being the land designated as 22–23 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00073 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 279 hectares, being the land designated as 22–24 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00073 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 14 hectares, being the land designated as 22–25 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00073 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

48 Mount Clifford Nature Reserve

An area of about 306 hectares, being the land designated as 855–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00046 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

49 Mount Dowling Nature Reserve

An area of about 366 hectares, being the land designated as 858–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00045 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

50 Mudjarn Nature Reserve

An area of about 26 hectares, being the land designated as 834–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00015 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 565 hectares, being the land designated as 834–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00015 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

51 Mullengandra Nature Reserve

An area of about 72 hectares, being the land designated as 835–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00005 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 78 hectares, being the land designated as 835–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00005 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

52 Additions to Murramarang National Park

An area of about 187 hectares, being the land designated as 25–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00092 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 25–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00091 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1 hectare, being the land designated as 25–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00091 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

53 Myalla Nature Reserve

An area of about 143 hectares, being the land designated as 836–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00037 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

54 Additions to Narrawallee Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 169 hectares, being the land designated as 574–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 6 hectares, being the land designated as 574–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1 hectare, being the land designated as 574–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 28 hectares, being the land designated as 574–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 32 hectares, being the land designated as 574–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00084 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

55 Additions to New South Wales Jervis Bay National Park

An area of about 452 hectares, being the land designated as 90–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 90–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00088 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 6 hectares, being the land designated as 90–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

56 Ngadang Nature Reserve

An area of about 160 hectares, being the land designated as 838–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00033 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

57 Nimmo Nature Reserve

An area of about 603 hectares, being the land designated as 839–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00030 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 159 hectares, being the land designated as 839–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00030 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

58 Numeralla Nature Reserve

An area of about 435 hectares, being the land designated as 866–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00047 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

59 Oak Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 177 hectares, being the land designated as 840–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00022 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 227 hectares, being the land designated as 840–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00022 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

60 Parma Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 3,216 hectares, being the land designated as 867–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00081 and Misc R 00082 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 36 hectares, being the land designated as 867–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

61 Paupong Nature Reserve

An area of about 1,838 hectares, being the land designated as 841–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00034 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

62 Quidong Nature Reserve

An area of about 629 hectares, being the land designated as 843–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00040 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

63 Saltwater Swamp Nature Reserve

An area of about 215 hectares, being the land designated as 869–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00086 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

64 Scott Nature Reserve

An area of about 151 hectares, being the land designated as 864–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00056 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

65 Stony Creek Nature Reserve

An area of about 80 hectares, being the land designated as 850–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00042 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

66 Strike-a-Light Nature Reserve

An area of about 407 hectares, being the land designated as 852–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00051 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

67 Tallaganda National Park

An area of about 687 hectares, being the land designated as 170–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 305 hectares, being the land designated as 170–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 63 hectares, being the land designated as 170–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 170–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 2 hectares, being the land designated as 170–06 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00056 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 3 hectares, being the land designated as 170–07 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00058 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

68 Tapitallee Nature Reserve

An area of about 35 hectares, being the land designated as 871–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 60 hectares, being the land designated as 871–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

69 Additions to Tinderry Nature Reserve

An area of about 831 hectares, being the land designated as 535–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 297 hectares, being the land designated as 535–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00044 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 79 hectares, being the land designated as 535–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00044 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 67 hectares, being the land designated as 535–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00044 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

70 Undoo Nature Reserve

An area of about 19 hectares, being the land designated as 873–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00047 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

71 Additions to Wadbilliga National Park

An area of about 8 hectares, being the land designated as 48–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00062 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 40 hectares, being the land designated as 48–05 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00054 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

72 Wadjan Nature Reserve

An area of about 92 hectares, being the land designated as 874–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00048 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

73 Wanna Wanna Nature Reserve

An area of about 33 hectares, being the land designated as 818–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00042 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

74 Addition to Wee Jasper Nature Reserve

An area of about 69 hectares, being the land designated as 532–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00023 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

75 Wogamia Nature Reserve

An area of about 277 hectares, being the land designated as 875–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

76 Woollamia Nature Reserve

An area of about 406 hectares, being the land designated as 876–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 73 hectares, being the land designated as 876–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

77 Woomargama National Park

An area of about 32 hectares, being the land designated as 159–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00007 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 16 hectares, being the land designated as 159–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00007 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 50 hectares, being the land designated as 159–04 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00007 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

78 Yanununbeyan National Park

An area of about 3,472 hectares, being the land designated as 171–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00043 and Misc R 00044 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

79 Yanununbeyan Nature Reserve

An area of about 40 hectares, being the land designated as 878–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00043 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

80 Yaouk Nature Reserve

An area of about 603 hectares, being the land designated as 845–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00029 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

An area of about 1,458 hectares, being the land designated as 845–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00028 and Misc R 00029 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 863 hectares, being the land designated as 845–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00029 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Schedule 3 Parts of State forests set apart as flora reserves under Forestry Act 1916

(Section 7)

1 Carabost Flora Reserve No 180

An area of about 2,800 hectares, being the part of Carabost State Forest No 647, dedicated 12 July 1918, and the part of Nos 1, 4, 5, 6 and 9 Extensions thereto dedicated 26 June 1925, 18 April 1952, 22 June 1962, 13 September 1968 and 23 February 1990, respectively, in the Parish of Carabost, County of Wynyard, and the Parish of Yarara, County of Goulburn, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1389 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

2 Currowan Creek Flora Reserve No 183

An area of about 71 hectares, being the part of Currowan State Forest No 820 No 3 Extension, dedicated 30 August 1963, in the Parish of Murrengenburg, County of St Vincent, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1392 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

3 Jerrabattgulla Flora Reserve No 182

An area of about 29 hectares, being the part of Tallaganda State Forest No 577 No 19 Extension, dedicated 31 October 1980, in the Parish of Jinden, County of Dampier, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1391 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

4 Mares Hill Flora Reserve No 184

An area of about 18 hectares, being the part of Yadboro State Forest No 974, dedicated 6 April 1962, in the Parish of Burrill, County of St Vincent, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1393 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Parts of State forests set apart as flora reserves under Forestry Act 1916

5 Mundaroo Flora Reserve No 181

An area of about 1,945 hectares, being the part of Mundaroo State Forest No 646, dedicated 12 July 1918, Nos 1 and 5 Extensions thereto dedicated 28 July 1922 and 18 April 1975, respectively, and the part of Nos 4 and 6 Extensions thereto dedicated 26 March 1971 and 4 December 1992, respectively, in the Parish of Coppabella, County of Goulburn, and the Parishes of Glenroy and Jingellic East, County of Selwyn, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1390 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

6 Murraguldrie Flora Reserve No 179

An area of about 1,520 hectares, being the part of Murraguldrie State Forest No 403, dedicated 29 June 1917, the part of Nos 2 and 6 Extensions thereto dedicated 6 February 1920 and 5 September 1958, respectively, and Nos 3 and 5 Extensions thereto dedicated 24 April 1924 and 9 January 1931, respectively, in the Parish of Murraguldrie, County of Wynyard, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1388 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

7 Old Jeremiah Flora Reserve No 178

An area of about 1,630 hectares, being the part of Bungongo State Forest No 582, dedicated 26 October 1917, No 3 Extension thereto dedicated 20 December 1974, and the part of Nos 1, 4 and 6 Extensions thereto dedicated 28 March 1924, 17 July 1981 and 5 February 1993, respectively, in the Parishes of Bungongo and Childowla, County of Buccleuch, within the land shown by hatching on the diagram catalogued Misc F 1387 in the Forestry Commission of New South Wales, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Schedule 4 State forests and other land dedicated as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989

(Sections 4 and 8)

Part 1 State forests

1 Berlang Reserve

Part Berlang State Forest No 565

An area of about 2,254 hectares, being the part of Berlang State Forest No 565, dedicated 5 October 1917, and the parts of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 15 July 1983, in the Parishes of Bettowynd and Tallaganda, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 257–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00055 and Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

2 Bundundah Reserve

Part Yalwal State Forest No 643

An area of about 1,050 hectares, being the part of Yalwal State Forest No 643, dedicated 10 May 1918, and the part of No 1 Extension thereto dedicated 14 October 1949, in the Parish of Buangla, County of St Vincent, and being the land designated as 258–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00080 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

3 Livingstone Reserve

Part Livingstone State Forest No 401

An area of about 255 hectares, being the part of Livingstone State Forest No 401 No 1 Extension, dedicated 13 February 1925, and Livingstone State Forest No 401 No 2 Extension dedicated 1 April 1955, in the Parish of Burrandana, County of Mitchell, and being the land designated as 252–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00002 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

State forests and other land dedicated as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989

4 Tallaganda Reserve

Part Tallaganda State Forest No 577

An area of about 5,277 hectares, being the whole or the part of the extensions to Tallaganda State Forest No 577 listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets), in the Parishes of Jinglemoney, Mulloon and Palerang, County of Murray, and being the land designated as 262–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00056 and Misc R 00058 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

The Extensions are:

No 12 (30 July 1971)

No 27 (20 May 1988)

No 28 (27 May 1988)

5 Tumblong Reserve

Tumblong State Forest No 857

An area of about 746 hectares, being Tumblong State Forest No 857, dedicated 23 April 1937, in the Parish of Euadera, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 254–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00009 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

6 Wereboldera Reserve

Part Tumut State Forest No 798

An area of about 2,263 hectares, being the parts of Tumut State Forest No 798, dedicated 23 April 1926, and the whole or the part of the extensions to that State forest listed hereunder (with their dedication dates shown in brackets) in the Parishes of Gilmore, Tumut and Wereboldera, County of Wynyard, and being the land designated as 255–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00016 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

The Extensions are:

No 1 (24 September 1926)

No 2 (16 October 1936)

No 5 (7 June 1957)

No 8 (4 December 1981)

7 Woomargama Reserve

Part Woomargama State Forest No 642

An area of about 3,417 hectares, being the part of Woomargama State Forest No 642, dedicated 14 June 1918, and the part of No 2 Extension thereto dedicated 15 March 1985, in the Parishes of Dora Dora, Hume and Wagra, County of Goulburn, and being the western part of the land designated as 256–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00004 and Misc R 00005 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

Part Woomargama State Forest No 642

An area of about 3,703 hectares, being the part of Woomargama State Forest No 642 No 2 Extension, dedicated 15 March 1985, in the Parishes of Currajong, Jingellic and Talmalmo, County of Goulburn, and being the eastern part of the land designated as 256–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00006 and Misc R 00007 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

Part 2 Crown land

8 Berlang Reserve

An area of about 65 hectares, being the land designated as 257–02 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00055 and Misc R 00057 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

9 Brindabella Reserve

An area of about 513 hectares, being the land designated as 250–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00023 and Misc R 00024 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 1,330 hectares, being the land designated as 250–03 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00024 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

State forests and other land dedicated as Crown reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989

10 Frogs Hole Reserve

An area of about 77 hectares, being the land designated as 259–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00055 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

11 Kybeyan Reserve

An area of about 4,070 hectares, being the land designated as 260–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00047 and Misc R 00048 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

12 Livingstone Reserve

An area of about 229 hectares, being the land designated as 252–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00002 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

13 Macanally Reserve

An area of about 2,290 hectares, being the land designated as 261–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00046 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

14 Majors Creek Reserve

An area of about 683 hectares, being the land designated as 863–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00055 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

15 Mullengandra Reserve

An area of about 258 hectares, being the land designated as 253–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00004 and Misc R 00005 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

16 Tallaganda Reserve

An area of about 4 hectares, being the land designated as 262–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00058 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

17 Tongarra Reserve

An area of about 166 hectares, being the land designated as 263–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00078 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

18 Yanununbeyan Reserve

An area of about 3,973 hectares, being the land designated as 264–01 on the diagrams catalogued Misc R 00043, Misc R 00044 and Misc R 00050 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on those diagrams.

An area of about 162 hectares, being the land designated as 264–02 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00043 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Part 3 Land vested in Minister administering NPW Act

19 Brindabella Reserve

An area of about 1,037 hectares, being Lot 1 in Deposited Plan 986849.

State forests vested in NPW Minister

Schedule 5 State forests vested in NPW Minister

(Sections 4 and 9)

1 Part Badja State Forest No 567

An area of about 5 hectares, being the part of Badja State Forest No 567 Nos 1 and 7 Extensions dedicated 26 June 1925 and 27 July 1956, respectively, in the Parish of Badja, County of Dampier, within the area enclosed by a square and labelled "Quarry" on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00054 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service.

2 Part Kioloa State Forest No 828

An area of about 5 hectares, being the part of Kioloa State Forest No 828, dedicated 19 December 1930, in the Parish of Kioloa, County of St Vincent, within the area enclosed by a square and labelled "Quarry" on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00091 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service.

Schedule 6 Changes within national park estate

(Section 11)

Part 1 Revocation of national park and nature reserve and reservation as part of Gulaga National Park

1 Wallaga Lake National Park (to be added to Gulaga National Park)

The whole of Wallaga Lake National Park formally known as Wallaga Lake State Park and reserved by proclamation published in the NSW Government Gazette on 26 May 1972 and further reserved by proclamations published in the NSW Government Gazettes on 27 June 1975 and 11 April 1986 and containing an area of about 1,237 hectares.

2 Goura Nature Reserve (to be added to Gulaga National Park)

The whole of Goura Nature Reserve formally known as The Goura Nature Reserve No 47 and dedicated by proclamation published in the NSW Government Gazette on 9 September 1966 and further dedicated by proclamations published in the NSW Government Gazettes on 9 July 1971, 24 April 1975, 22 May 1987 and 1 November 1996, exclusive of an area revoked by the *National Parks (Special Provisions) Act 1988*, and now containing an area of about 560 hectares.

Changes within national park estate

Part 2 Part of revoked Burrinjuck State Recreation Area reserved as part of Burrinjuck Nature Reserve

3 Burrinjuck Nature Reserve

That part of Burrinjuck State Recreation Area (reserved by proclamation published in the NSW Government Gazette on 12 July 1974 and further reserved by proclamations published in the NSW Government Gazettes on 29 April 1977 and 27 May 1983) containing an area of about 1,581 hectares, being the land designated as 560–01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00020 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service, subject to any variations or exceptions noted on that diagram.

Schedule 7 Land transfers—ancillary and special provisions

(Section 12)

1 Exclusion of freehold and certain leasehold interests

- (1) Land that:
 - (a) a person holds for an estate in fee simple, or
 - (b) a person holds under a perpetual lease, a special lease or a term lease within the meaning of the *Crown Lands (Continued Tenures) Act 1989*, or
 - (c) is comprised in an incomplete purchase within the meaning of the *Crown Lands (Continued Tenures) Act 1989*,

is not reserved or dedicated by the operation of this Act.

(2) This clause has effect despite any other provision of this Act.

2 Application of Act

- (1) This Act has effect despite the provisions of the *Forestry Act 1916* and, in particular, despite any different procedure for the revocation of State forests, flora reserves, national forests or timber reserves under that Act or the setting apart of flora reserves under that Act.
- (2) This Act has effect despite the provisions of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* and, in particular, despite any different procedure for reserving or dedicating, or for vesting, land under that Act.
- (3) This Act has effect despite the provisions of the *Crown Lands Act* 1989 and, in particular, despite any different procedure for dedicating land under that Act.

3 Reservation of lands as national parks

(1) The lands reserved as national parks by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so reserved by proclamation made under section 33 (2) of that Act. A name assigned to any such national park by this Act is taken to have been assigned to that park by a proclamation referred to in section 36 (a) of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*.

- (2) The lands reserved as parts of national parks by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so reserved by proclamation made under section 33 (3) of that Act.
- (3) A reference in the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* to the publication of a proclamation under section 33 (2) or (3) of that Act is, in relation to a reservation effected by this Act, taken to be a reference to the enactment of this Act.
- (4) Section 35 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* does not apply to a reservation of land as, or as part of, a national park that is effected by this Act.

4 Dedication of lands as nature reserve

- (1) The lands dedicated as a nature reserve by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so dedicated by proclamation made under section 49 (1) of that Act. A name assigned to any such nature reserve by this Act is taken to have been assigned to that reserve by a proclamation referred to in section 51 (a) of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*.
- (2) The lands dedicated as part of a nature reserve by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so dedicated by proclamation made under section 49 (2) of that Act
- (3) A reference in the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, being a reference to, or a reference to be construed as a reference to, the publication of a proclamation under section 49 (1) or (2) of that Act is, in relation to a dedication referred to in Part 2 of this Act, taken to be a reference to the enactment of this Act.
- (4) Section 35 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, as applied to nature reserves by section 58 (b) of that Act, does not apply to a dedication of land as, or as part of, a nature reserve that is effected by this Act.

5 Reservation of lands as state recreation areas

- (1) The lands reserved as state recreation areas by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so reserved by notice published under section 47B (1) (a) of that Act. A name assigned to any such state recreation area by this Act is taken to have been assigned to that area by a notice referred to in section 47F of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*.
- (2) The lands reserved as parts of state recreation areas by this Act are, for the purposes of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, taken to have been so reserved by notice published under section 47B (1) (b) of that Act.
- (3) A reference in the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* to the publication of a notice under section 47B of that Act is, in relation to a reservation effected by this Act, taken to be a reference to the enactment of this Act.
- (4) Section 47D of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* does not apply to a reservation of land as, or as part of, a state recreation area that is effected by this Act.

6 Existing leases under Forestry Act 1916

Section 42 (2) of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* applies to and in respect of a lease under the *Forestry Act 1916*, being a lease:

- (a) affecting any of the lands described in Schedule 1, and
- (b) current and in force immediately before the commencement of this Act,

in the same way as it applies to a licence or permit under the *Forestry Act 1916*, affecting lands within a national park.

7 Administration of existing leases and similar interests

- (1) In this clause, *existing interest* means a lease, licence, permit, authority, authorisation or occupancy current and in force immediately before the commencement of this Act.
- (2) The administration of matters relating to existing interests:
 - (a) to the extent that those interests affect any of the lands described in Schedule 1 or 2, or

(b) to the extent that those interests affect any of the lands described in Schedule 5 and are preserved by the operation of section 9.

is vested in the Minister administering the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*.

- (3) For the purposes of subclause (2), the Minister administering the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* has:
 - (a) in respect of existing interests under the *Forestry Act* 1916—the powers of the Minister administering that Act, and
 - (b) in respect of existing interests under the *Crown Lands Act* 1989—the powers of the Minister administering that Act.

8 Special provision as to access roads within national parks etc

(1) In this clause:

access roads means the roads, tracks, trails and other means of access referred to in subclause (2) (a)–(c).

NPW Minister means the Minister administering the *National Parks* and Wildlife Act 1974.

private land holding means land held:

- (a) by an owner within the meaning of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, or
- (b) as a holding within the meaning of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*.
- (2) This clause applies to and in respect of the following access roads situated within the lands referred to in Schedule 1 or 2 immediately before the commencement of this Act:
 - (a) roads of access within the meaning of section 33A of the *Forestry Act 1916*,
 - (b) roads, tracks, trails and other means of access used, immediately before the commencement of this Act, for access to private land holdings within those lands,
 - (c) roads, tracks, trails and other means of access through those lands to State forests or private land holdings that adjoin or are in the vicinity of the lands.

- (3) The access roads to which this clause applies are not, on the commencement of this Act, reserved as, or as part of, a national park or state recreation area or dedicated as, or as part of, a nature reserve by the operation of this Act but vest in the NPW Minister on behalf of the Crown for the purposes of Part 11 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* for an estate in fee simple, freed and discharged from:
 - (a) all trusts, obligations, estates, interests, rights of way or other easements, and
 - (b) any dedication, reservation, Crown grant or vesting to which the lands were subject, and any such dedication, reservation, grant or vesting is revoked by the operation of this clause.
- (4) The access roads may continue, subject to this clause, to be used for the purposes for which they were used immediately before the commencement of this Act.
- (5) Before 30 June 2001, the NPW Minister must, under section 149 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*, grant a right of way over an access road to which this clause applies for the benefit of a private land holding in order to replace any right of way duly granted under section 20A of the *Forestry Act 1916* for the benefit of that landholding and in force immediately before the commencement of this Act. The NPW Minister may from time to time revoke or vary the grant of a right of way under this subclause.
- (6) Before 31 December 2005, the NPW Minister must, by one or more orders published in the Gazette, declare which of the access roads to which this clause applies:
 - (a) are excluded from reservation as part of a national park or state recreation area or dedication as part of a nature reserve, or
 - (b) are not so excluded and are reserved as part of the national park or state recreation area or dedicated as part of the nature reserve in which they are situated.

An order under this subclause may be published only with the concurrence of the Minister administering the *Forestry Act 1916*.

- (7) On the publication of an order under subclause (6):
 - (a) the access roads that are referred to in the order as excluded from reservation as part of a national park or state recreation area or dedication as part of a nature reserve remain vested in the NPW Minister for the purposes of Part 11 of the *National*

Parks and Wildlife Act 1974 and may, subject to this clause, continue to be used for the purposes for which they were used immediately before the commencement of this Act, and

- (b) the access roads that are not so excluded are reserved as part of the national park or state recreation area or dedicated as part of the nature reserve within which they are situated.
- (8) Nothing in this clause affects the exercise of any power, authority, duty or function by the NPW Minister or any other person under and in accordance with the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* in relation to any access road to which this clause applies.
- (9) While a private land holding is in private ownership, nothing in this clause authorises the NPW Minister to close any access road that comprises the only practical means of access to the land holding.
- (10) This clause has effect despite the provisions of the *Forestry Act 1916*.

9 Status of land vested in NPW Minister

- (1) Any land that is vested by this Act in the Minister administering the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* for the purposes of Part 11 of that Act is taken to have been acquired by that Minister under that Part, and may be dealt with by that Minister as if it had been so acquired.
- (2) Any such land is, to the extent that it relates to land subject to a lease preserved by the operation of section 9, taken to be Crown lands reserved from sale for the purpose of any application by the holder of the lease to purchase the land comprised in the lease.

10 Setting apart of flora reserves

The lands set apart as, or as part of, a flora reserve under this Act are, for the purposes of the *Forestry Act 1916*, taken to have been set apart by notice under section 25A of that Act. A name assigned to any such flora reserve by this Act is taken to have been assigned to that flora reserve by a notice under that section.

11 Dedication of reserves under Crown Lands Act 1989

(1) The reserve trust established by section 8, and appointed as trustee under section 8, is taken to have been established and named, and appointed as trustee, under section 92 of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*.

- (2) The appointment by section 8 of the Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife to manage the affairs of the reserve trust is taken to have been made under section 95 of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*.
- (3) The following provisions apply to access roads referred to in clause 8 (2) (a)–(c) within the lands referred to in Schedule 4 immediately before the commencement of this Act:
 - (a) the access roads may continue, subject to this clause and the *Crown Lands Act 1989*, to be used for the purposes for which they were used immediately before the commencement of this Act.
 - (b) the reserve trust may not close any such access road while it comprises the only practical means of access to a land holding in private ownership (within the meaning of clause 8),
 - (c) the reserve trust may, in accordance with the *Crown Lands Act* 1989, grant any right over, or interest in, the land for the purpose of its continued use as an access road.

12 Saving in relation to revocations

A revocation effected by this Act does not affect anything done or omitted to be done before the commencement of this Act.

13 Sewage treatment facilities on land added to Conjola National Park and on land in proposed Kangaroo River Nature Reserve

(1) In this clause:

relevant acquiring authority means any person or body that is authorised to acquire land for the purposes of a sewage treatment facility by compulsory process in accordance with the *Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991*.

the Principal Act means the National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974.

- (2) A relevant acquiring authority may acquire, by compulsory process, land for the purposes of a sewage treatment facility, comprising either or both of the following:
 - (a) an area (not exceeding 6 hectares) within Conjola National Park that adjoins Red Head Road (also known as Bendalong Road),
 - (b) an area (not exceeding 6 hectares) within Kangaroo River Nature Reserve that adjoins Bendeela Road.

- (3) The Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife may authorise a relevant acquiring authority to conduct surveys and investigations of an area of land referred to in subclause (2) for the purposes of determining the location of a sewage treatment facility.
- (4) Land cannot be acquired under this clause unless the acquisition is approved by the Minister administering the Principal Act.
- (5) The acquisition of an area of land in accordance with this clause operates to revoke the reservation or dedication of that area of land under the Principal Act as national park or nature reserve.
- (6) This section has effect despite anything to the contrary in the Principal Act
- (7) Land may only be acquired under this clause before 31 December 2010.

14 Widening and re-aligning of Naval College Road

(1) In this clause:

relevant acquiring authority means any person or body that is authorised to acquire land for the purposes of a road in accordance with the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991.

the Principal Act means the National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974.

- (2) A relevant acquiring authority may acquire, by compulsory process, land for the purposes of widening or re-aligning Naval College Road in Jervis Bay National Park, comprising any part of the area identified as 90-01 on the diagram catalogued Misc R 00087 in the New South Wales National Parks and Wildlife Service.
- (3) The Director-General of National Parks and Wildlife may authorise a relevant acquiring authority to conduct surveys and investigations of an area of land referred to in subclause (2) for the purposes of determining the location of any addition to or re-alignment of Naval College Road.
- (4) Land cannot be acquired under this clause unless the acquisition is approved by the Minister administering the Principal Act.
- (5) The acquisition of an area of land in accordance with this clause operates to revoke the reservation of that area of land under the Principal Act as national park.

- (6) This section has effect despite anything to the contrary in the Principal Act.
- (7) Land may only be acquired under this clause before 31 December 2010

15 Special provisions relating to Burrinjuck State Recreation Area

- (1) This clause has effect for the purposes of section 11 (2).
- (2) A reserve trust is taken to be established under Part 5 of the *Crown Lands Act 1989*, with the name "Burrinjuck Waters State Park Trust", in respect of the land dedicated for the purposes of public recreation under that Part by section 11 (2) (b) of this Act.
- (3) A SRA trust under Division 1A of Part 4 of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* that is trustee of lands to which section 11 (2) of this Act applies is dissolved.
- (4) On the dissolution of the SRA trust, any assets, rights or liabilities of that trust become the assets, rights and liabilities of the reserve trust established by subclause (2).
 - Clauses 4 and 5 of Schedule 9A to the *National Parks and Wildlife Act* 1974 apply to any such transfer of assets, rights and liabilities as if it were a transfer to which those clauses apply.
- (5) If any question arises as to the operation of subclause (4) with respect to any particular asset, right or liability, the question may be referred to the Ministers administering the *Crown Lands Act 1989* and the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974*. A determination of the question by those Ministers is conclusive.
- (6) Section 47N of the *National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974* ceases to apply to the land to which section 11 (2) of this Act applies.

16 Exclusion of Crown lands subject to pending Aboriginal land rights claims

Crown land that is the subject of a claim duly made under Division 2 of Part 6 of the *Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983* before 14 April 2000, being a claim that has not been determined before the commencement of this Act, is not reserved or dedicated by the operation of this Act.

Schedule 8 Amendment of other Acts

(Section 15)

8.1 National Parks and Wildlife Act 1974 No 80

Schedule 14 Lands of cultural significance to Aboriginals

Insert in alphabetical order:

Gulaga National Park

8.2 Native Title (New South Wales) Act 1994 No 45

[1] Section 104A Saving of native title rights and interests with respect to national parks and other reservations or declarations

Insert the following paragraph (appropriately lettered) at the end of section 104A (1):

() a reservation, dedication or vesting of land or waters by the operation of the *National Park Estate* (*Southern Region Reservations*) *Act 2000*.

[2] Section 104A (3)

Insert ", the *Crown Lands Act 1989*" before "and the regulations or other instruments".